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September 10, 2013 
 
Adam Sieminski, Administrator 
U.S. Energy Information Administration 
1000 Independence Avenue, S.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20585 
 
Dear Mr. Sieminski: 
 
We are writing with regard to the development of EIA's "Annual Energy Outlook 2014," the 
"early release" of which is presently slated for December 2013.  
 
We believe that EIA's estimates in past issues of the "Annual Energy Outlook" for future 
electrical generation from renewable energy sources in the near- and mid-term have been 
unreasonably low and have not been borne out by actual experience.  
 
Inasmuch as policy makers in both the public and private sectors rely heavily upon EIA data 
when making legislative, regulatory, investment, and other decisions, we believe underestimation 
can have multiple adverse impacts on the renewable energy industry and, more broadly, on the 
nation's environmental and energy future. 
 
Accordingly, we request that EIA re-evaluate the underlying assumptions and methodology 
being used in developing its renewable energy forecasts and provide projections that more 
closely reflect the current status and recent, real-world, growth rates of renewables. This may 
mean considering and seeking to quantify factors, in addition to price, that are driving the growth 
of renewables, such as grid reliability, environmental externalities, and consumer preferences.  
 
More specifically, as you may recall, the "Annual Energy Outlook 2013" issued earlier this year 
offered the following projections regarding net electrical generation by renewable energy sources 
(i.e., biomass, geothermal, hydropower, solar, and wind): 
 
"The share of U.S. electricity generation from renewable energy grows from 13 percent in 2011 
to 16 percent in 2040 in the Reference case.  ...  If future natural gas prices are lower than 
projected in the Reference case, as illustrated in the High Oil and Gas Resource case, the share 
of renewable generation would grow more slowly, to only 14 percent in 2040. Alternatively, if 
broad-based policies to reduce GHG emissions were enacted, renewable generation would be 
expected to grow more rapidly. In three cases that assume GHG emissions fees that range from 
$10 to $25 per metric ton in 2014 and rise by 5 percent per year through 2040 (GHG10, 
GHG15, and GHG25), the renewable share of total U.S. electricity generation in 2040 ranges 
from 23 percent to 31 percent." 
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We believe this analysis is flawed. For example, data in EIA's most recent "Electric Power 
Monthly" released on August 22, 2013, indicates that renewables accounted for 14.2% of net 
generation during the first six months of 2013. (And this number is likely on the low side since it 
does not fully capture the contribution from distributed renewables that are not grid-connected.) 
 
That is, renewable energy sources have already exceeded EIA's lower Reference case projection 
for 2040 (i.e., 14%) and in 18 months, have expanded from 13% to 14.2% (i.e., nearly half-way 
to EIA's higher estimate of 16% by 2040 in its Reference case). It seems highly implausible that 
it will now take another 27 years to grow from 14.2% to 16%. 
 
Further, while hydropower has remained relatively static over the past decade, EIA data reveal 
that geothermal grew by more than 16% between 2003 and 2012 and EIA's most recent "Short-
Term Energy Outlook" (released on August 6, 2013) anticipates modest growth for biomass in 
the near-term.  Meanwhile wind and solar have been experiencing double and sometimes triple-
digit annual growth rates in recent years. Between 2003 and 2012, wind expanded from 11,187 
thousand megawatt-hours to 140,089 thousand megawatt-hours while net generation by solar 
thermal and photovoltaic has risen from 534 thousand megawatt-hours to 4,342 megawatt-hours.  
 
If only the same amount of new additional generation comes on line from wind, solar, and 
geothermal during each of the next two or three decades as was experienced during the past 
decade, then even without new policies to address GHG, renewables would approach and 
probably surpass the EIA's lower GHG scenario (i.e., GHG10) estimate of 23%. 
 
However, it is far more reasonable - in light of the rapidly dropping costs for solar and wind and 
the mix of new technologies coming on line to more broadly tap all renewable energy sources - 
that future contributions from those sources will be significantly higher in coming years than was 
added during the last ten years, even if the policy environment remains essentially unchanged.  
 
Even EIA seems to have recognized this in its "Short-Term Energy Outlook" which projects that 
"wind power generation is expected to grow by 19% this year" while "robust growth" is foreseen 
for solar power generation.  
 
While EIA's projections for renewables in 2040 are more expansive if one assumes there will be 
broad-based carbon-fee policies to reduce GHG emissions, we believe these are also unduly 
modest. If aggressive federal GHG policies should be adopted, coupled with already-existing and 
expanding state-level initiatives, the contribution from all renewable sources, including 
geothermal, hydropower, and biomass, would almost certainly expand far more rapidly than has 
been the case in recent years and likely exceed EIA's higher estimate of 31% by 2040. 
 
Thus, we reiterate our request that you re-evaluate the assumptions and methodology being used 
to develop the renewable energy forecasts for the "Annual Energy Outlook" and, at the least, 
provide projections that more closely reflect the real-world growth rates of recent years. 
 
We appreciate your consideration of these concerns and would be happy to meet with you to 
discuss them further. 
 



Sincerely, 
 
Ernie Shea, Project Coordinator 
25x'25  
 
Karen Feridun, Founder 
350 Berks & Lehigh Valley Climate Action 
Berks Gas Truth 
 
Marcia Geyer 
350 Central Virginia 
 
John Ackerly, President 
Alliance for Green Heat 
 
Martin Boksenbaum, Steering Committee Member 
Alliance for Sustainable Communities-Lehigh Valley 
 
Linda Pentz Gunter, International Specialist 
Beyond Nuclear 
 
Elizabeth O'Nan, Vice President 
Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League 
Protect All Children's Environment (Director) 
 
Bob Lawrence, President 
Bob Lawrence & Associates, Inc. 
 
Charles Komanoff, Director 
Carbon Tax Center 
 
Rev. Pat Watkins, Executive Director 
Caretakers of God's Creation 
 
William Snape, Senior Counsel 
Center for Biological Diversity 
 
V. John White, Executive Director  
Center for Energy Efficiency and Renewable Technologies 
 
Mike Holland, PhD, Director 
CERES: Center for Environmental Research and Education thru Synergy 
 
Jennifer Martin, Executive Director 
Center for Resource Solutions 
 



Roy H. Taylor III, RA, LEED AP; Executive Director 
Choosing Green 
(Principal, RT3 Architects) 
Reed Hundt, CEO 
Coalition for Green Capital 
 
George Burmeister, President 
Colorado Energy Group, Inc. 
 
Dave Davis, President and CEO 
Community Environmental Council 
 
Valerie Heinonen, o.s.u.; Director, Shareholder Advocacy 
Dominican Sisters of Hope 
Ursuline Sisters of Tildonk, US Province 
 
Stephen Brittle, President 
Don’t Waste Arizona 
 
Michael J. Keegan, Co-chair 
Don't Waste Michigan 
 
Al Fritsch  
Earth Healing, Inc 
 
Cara Campbell 
Ecology Party of Florida 
 
John W. Jimison, Managing Director 
Energy Future Coalition 
 
Ken Regelson, Founder 
EnergyShouldBe.org   
 
Carol Werner, Executive Director 
Environmental and Energy Study Institute 
 
Jim Marston 
Environmental Defense Fund 
 
Howard A. Learner, Executive Director 
Environmental Law & Policy Center 
 
Laura Filbert Zacher, CEO 
Equitech International, LLC 
ARE Systems, LLC 
 



Judi Poulson, Chair 
Fairmont, MN Peace Group 
 
Karl Gawell, Executive Director 
Benjamin Matek, Analyst  
Geothermal Energy Association  
 
Chris Rohaly, Owner  
Green Alternatives 
Todd Larsen 
Green America 
 
Jay Sweeney, Chair  
Green Party of Pennsylvania 
 
Mike Carberry, Director  
Green State Solutions 
 
Helen Ingles, IHM, CFO 
IHM Sisters of Monroe, Michigan 
 
Rita Schenck, Ph.D. LCACP; Executive Director 
Institute for Environmental Research and Education 
 
Jaydee Hanson, Policy Director  
International Center for Technology Assessment 
 
Ralph Rosenberg  
Iowa Environmental Council 
 
Christian M. May  
ISupportSolar.com 
 
James L Szatkowski, P.E., F.NSPE, Owner 
J.L.Szatkowski, Consulting 
 
Marcia Halligan 
Kickapoo Peace Circle 
 
John Weisheit 
Living Rivers 
 
Paul Gallimore, Director 
Long Branch Environmental Education Center 
 
Richard Komp, PhD, Director 
Maine Solar Energy Association 



 
Gerry Lee, Director  
Kathy McNeely, Director for Program and Planning  
Maryknoll Office for Global Concerns  
 
Nick Hylla, Executive Director 
Midwest Renewable Energy Association 
 
Heather B. Navarro, Executive Director 
Missouri Coalition for the Environment 
 
Luis T. Gutierrez, PhD, PE; Editor 
Mother Pelican Journal of Solidarity and Sustainability 
The Pelican Web 
 
Cai Steger 
Natural Resources Defense Council 
 
Karl Ostrom, PhD, Co-Executive Director 
Network for Business Innovation and Sustainability  
 
David Radcliff, Executive Director 
New Community Project 
 
Wyldon King Fishman, Founder and President 
New York Solar Energy Society 
 
Paul Rosen 
NorthBay Energy Services 
 
Wells Eddleman, Staff Scientist 
North Carolina Citizens Research Group 
 
Larry E. Bell, President 
North East Arizona Energy Services Company 
 
Jan Lee, Executive Director  
Northwest Hydroelectric Association 
 
Michael Mariotte, Executive Director 
Nuclear Information & Resource Service 
 
Philip Tymon, Administrative Director 
Occidental Arts and Ecology Center 
 
Alex Levinson, Executive Director 
Pacific Environment 



 
Christina E. Simeone, Director 
PennFuture Energy Center 
 
Judi Friedman, Chair  
Peoples Action for Clean Energy Inc.  
 
Jonathan Edwards, Principal 
Pioneering Strategies 
 
Ron Bailey Sr., Chairman 
PRM Energy Systems, Inc 
 
Mark E. Hanson 
www.REEVA.info - community service RE & EV's 
 
Ron Leonard, Founder/Chairman 
RenewableEnergyCoalition.org 
 
Gabrielle Stebbins, Executive Director 
Renewable Energy Vermont 
 
M. Doretta Cornell, RDC 
ROAR (Religious Organizations Along the River) 
 
Jane Swanson, Spokesperson 
San Luis Obispo Mothers for Peace 
 
Steven B. Smiley 
Smiley Energy Services 
 
Jody Solell 
Solar Electrics 
 
Stuart Magruder, AIA, LEED; Principal 
Studio Nova A Architects, Inc. 
 
Ken Bossong, Executive Director 
SUN DAY Campaign 
 
Rick Reed, President 
SunEarth Inc. (Fontana, CA)  
Inter-Island Solar Supply (Honolulu, Kahului, Kailua-Kona, HI) 
 
Matthew Carlson, CEO 
Sunnovations Inc. 
 
Jeff Erikson, Senior Vice President 

http://www.reeva.info/
http://renewableenergycoalition.org/


SustainAbility 
 
Michael Almon, Board Member 
Sustainability Action 
 
John Neville, President 
Sustainable Arizona 
Rona Fried, Ph.D.; CEO 
SustainableBusiness.com 
 
Karen Hadden 
Sustainable Energy and Economic Development (SEED) Coalition 
 
Brook LeVan, President 
Sustainable Settings 
 
Linda Seeley 
Terra Foundation 
 
Aaron M. Sutch, Energy Program Manager 
The Mountain Institute 
 
Scott Sklar, President 
The Stella Group, Ltd. 
 
Marylia Kelley, Executive Director 
Tri-Valley CAREs (Communities Against a Radioactive Environment) 
 
Steve Clemmer, Director of Energy Research 
Union of Concerned Scientists 
 
Sarah M. Fields 
Uranium Watch 
 
John Blair, President 
Valley Watch, inc. 
 
George Twigg, Director - Public Affairs 
Vermont Energy Investment Corporation 
 
Santana Tamarak  
Western Nebraska Resources Council 
 
Paul Gipe  
Wind-Works.org 
 
Chris Herman, Owner 
Winter Sun Design 
 

http://www.sustainablebusiness.com/


Nancy Givens, Sustainability Programs Development Coordinator 
WKU Center for Environmental Education and Sustainability 
 
Keya Chatterjee 
World Wildlife Fund



 


